HALIFAX BOARD OF SELECTMEN

SELECTMEN MEETING

TUESDAY, SEPTEMBER 12, 2023 – 6:00 P.M.

HALIFAX FIRE STATION
--------------------------------------------------------------

The Board opened the meeting in public session at 6:00 p.m. with Selectmen John Bruno, Jonathan Selig and Naja R. Nessralla present.
PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE

The Board as well as those attending today’s meeting stood to recite the Pledge of Allegiance.

The following business was discussed:

SCHEDULED APPOINTMENT 
Tax Classification Public Hearing 
Bruno read the following:  
The Board of Selectmen will hold a Public Classification Hearing on Tuesday, September 12, 2023 at 6:00 p.m. at the Halifax Fire Station, 438 Plymouth Street, Halifax, MA for the purpose of allocating the local property tax levy among the five property classes for the Fiscal Year 2024.

Moved by Bruno and seconded by Selig, the Board unanimously opened the Public Tax Classification Hearing. 
Principal Assessor, Debbie Dean read the handout that was given to the Board.
Bruno asked for comments from the public.  No one came forward.  

Moved by Selig and seconded by Nessralla, the Board unanimously voted to establish a residential factor of 1 and NOT to adopt a split rate.   

Moved by Selig and seconded by Nessralla, the Board unanimously voted NOT to adopt the Open Space Discount.

Moved by Selig and seconded by Nessralla, the Board unanimously voted NOT to adopt the Residential Exemption.
Moved by Selig and seconded by Nessralla, the Board unanimously voted NOT to adopt the Small Commercial Exemption.

Moved by Bruno and seconded by Selig, the Board unanimously voted to close the Public Tax Classification Hearing.  
MINUTES

Moved by Nessralla and seconded by Selig, the Board unanimously voted to approve the following Selectmen Minutes: 
Regular Session – August 8, 2023
Regular Session – August 22, 2023

Executive Session – August 22, 2023
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AFFIRMED WARRANTS & COMMITMENTS
Moved by Nessralla and seconded by Selig, the Board unanimously affirmed payment of the following warrants:
	Payroll Warrant
	#17
	$ 260,971.72 

	Vendor Warrant
	#18
	$ 934,800.37

	Withholding Warrant
	#19
	$   74,552.97  

	Vendor Warrant
	#21
	$ 171,100.92

	Ambulance Commitments

8/21/23 – 8/27/23
	
	$   49,648.24

	Ambulance Commitments

8/28/23 – 9/3/23
	
	$   40,304.62


APPROVED WARRANT & COMMITMENT
Moved by Nessralla and seconded by Selig, the Board unanimously approved payment of the following warrant & commitment:
	Payroll Warrant
	#20
	$ 422,104.45 

	School Warrant
	#22
	$ 350,628.26

	Vendor Warrant
	#23
	$   45,364.85

	Withholding Warrant
	#24
	$ 145,775.23

	Mobile Home Park Fee
	#9
	$     5,148.00




Regular Session – April 25, 2023
DISCUSSIONS

Road Opening - 25 A Street 
Moved by Bruno and seconded by Selig, the Board unanimously approved a road opening permit issued to Eversource Gas of Massachusetts for a 4’ x 6’ road cut to install new gas service at the above location.
Chief Witham - Introduction and Overview of the Halifax Fire Department 
Chief Witham welcomed everyone to the fire station.  Chief Witham has been in the Fire/EMS field for 23 years and is a paramedic as well. The department has 4 captains and 13 call members.  Two of those call members are paramedics and two are in school to become paramedics.  Kendra is the Assistant for the fire department.  Chief Witham thanked the town for the new ALS ambulance.  Halifax has two fire engines, a brush truck and a commander vehicles. The future for the department he would be to add two more members to be able to staff two trucks.  Should anyone have any questions, concerns or comments please contact Chief Witham. 
SCHEDULED APPOINTMENT 
Captain Couzzo - Recognition of Water Rescue 
On May 7th the department received a call for a water rescue, someone in distress. Micheal Hughes was at the beach with his family when he swam out a little too far.  A couple of hometown heroes rushed into action. Cole swam out to him and Lilah alerted 911.  Lilah and Cole were presented with Citizen Hero awards. 
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DISCUSSIONS

Use of Property - Blacksmith Shop & Land between Fire Dept. & HES - Halifax FF Local 3159
Moved by Selig and seconded by Nessralla, the Board unanimously granted the request from the Halifax Firefighters Local 3159 to use the Blacksmith property and the land between the Fire Station and the Halifax Elementary School on various dates in October and November to have professional pictures taken on an antique vehicle.  
Use of Town Green - Beautification Committee
Moved by Selig and seconded by Nessralla, the Board unanimously granted the request from the Beautification committee to use the Town Green on Saturday, October 14th, from 8:45 a.m. to 12:00 p.m. for its Fall Clean-Up Day.

SCHEDULED APPOINTMENT 
Don Barrows - Monponsett Watershed - Testing of the ponds in 2024 & Wake boat Surfing
Mr. Barrows brought up concerns of wake boat usage in the ponds. These boats bring up the bottom of the pond and are recommended to be used in bodies of water 15ft or deeper given the deep of the boat.  Mr. Barrows is going to get more information on the effects these boats have on the ponds and share it at a later meeting.  The Board stated there was more activity on the lakes than usual and they would like to find a balance of usage for everyone.
Jeremy Gillespie – 9 Richview Avenue

He gave a brief description of these boats stating they work by displacing water to create 4ft wakes and added that this was detrimental to property owners and the lake. 
DISCUSSIONS

Code of Conduct for Board and Committees
Haddad drafted a Code of Conduct for Boards and Committees for the Board of Selectmen to review.  This was made up of state and local guidelines.  The town would request current and new committee members to review and sign their acknowledgement of these expectations.
Jim Walters – 26 Orchard Circle

He asked how this came about and if someone who is currently on a Board or Committee does not want to sign it are they off.  It was stated that nothing sparked this, it is just an understanding of how someone should conduct themselves among other members and employees.  

Moved by Bruno and seconded by Selig, the Board unanimously voted to approve the drafted Code of Conduct presented. 
SCHEDULED APPOINTMENT 

Melanie Martin-Plant – Appointment to Conservation Commission 

Ms. Martin-Plant came in and briefed the Board on her experience with conservation and has a lot to bring to the Commission with her knowledge. 

Moved by Selig and seconded by Nessralla, the Board unanimously appointed Melanie Martin-Plant to the Conservation Commission, term to expire June 30, 2024. 
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DISCUSSIONS

MBTA Action Plan
We are continuing to work with the consultant to evaluate compliance with our bylaws and the plan is to have them meet with the Zoning and Bylaw Committee as well. 
Morse Brothers
Morse Brothers has recently notified us of a project they were doing.  After further review, we informed Morse Brothers that they would need to apply for an Earth removal Permit.  Morse Brothers stated they were going to do so.  Once a permit is submitted and brought to the Board to review, a public hearing will be held.  In order to keep this hearing professional Bruno suggested as follows: Morse  Brothers will give their presentation, town offices involved in the permits can relay their comments, then the public may address their concerns/questions/comments.  Bruno would like the public to sign in at the beginning of the meeting and he will go in order down the list so it is organized and everyone gets a chance to speak.  Haddad will write and post something along with the public hearing making the town’s people aware.
Moved by Selig and seconded by Bruno, the Board unanimously approved the above plan for Morse Brother’s public hearing. 
Training for Boards & Committees
No update at this time. 

Town Operations and Staffing
The Classification and compensation review is still on going and employees have been receiving updates.
An employee appreciation day was recently held, which all employees were invited to part take in.  
MEETING ADJOURNED

There being no further business, moved by Selig and seconded Nessralla, the Board unanimously voted to adjourn the meeting at 7:00 p.m.
-------------------------------------------------                         -------------------------------------------------

Naja R. Nessralla                                                              Date approved 
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